Brighton and Hove Allotment Federation: Committee meeting 

23/7/12, The Haven, Pankhurst Avenue, Brighton.

In attendance:

Simon Powell, John Burns, Steve Lucas, Anne Glow, Lynn Long, Mark Carroll, Gary Johnson, Tania Johnson, Nic Oestreicher.

1. Introducing new members:

John Burns introduced the new BHAF Committee Members: Tania Johnson (Committee), Nic Oestreicher (Secretary) & Allan Brown (Secretary). 

John Burns mentioned he needed to contact Tracy Llewellyn (former BHAF Secretary) to collect any outstanding material relating to the Fed.

Action:

John Burns to get in touch with Tracy Llewellyn (Allan Brown to remind John Burns)
2. Apologies for absence
Melanie Matthews.

3. Minutes of the last meeting
Minutes agreed. 
4. Matters arising
Mark Carroll said he’d like the wording in the paragraph relating to the ‘subject of dividing full plots’ to be altered from “He explained that when a plot becomes available at Roedale Valley the site rep does not halve plots anymore…” to “…the site rep does not want to halve plots anymore…”

5. Committee Confidentiality
John Burns said he’d received an email from Gillian Marston (Head of Infrastructure, B&H Council) complaining that information that had been discussed at the previous ‘Liaison Meeting’ had been posted on ‘Don’t Lose the Plot’ – a website/ facebook page that Mark Carroll helps run. Specifically this was to do with prior notice of David Cooper issuing ‘weed notices’ at the Craven Vale site and figures relating to amount of un-let/ vacant plots across the city. John Burns read out both Gillian’s email and his reply to the committee. 

Mark Carroll was surprised there was an issue as all ‘Liaison Meeting’ minutes were published on the BHAF website and the ‘vacant plot’ figures are official statistics and available to the public. John Burns explained that specific details discussed in ‘Liaison Meetings’ cannot be published for a period of 1 month, as the information that is being shared between the Council and the BHAF is confidential until it officially becomes public. 

Mark agreed in principle although he intended to contact Gillian Marston for further clarification.

Action:

Mark Carroll to contact Gillian Marston for further clarification on confidentiality issues and to report back to BHAF Committee at the next meeting.
6. City Council led Allotment Strategy (Federation Members)

John Burns explained that an initial meeting between the BHAF and the Council had taken place, at which some time had been spent discussing what the make up of the committee involved in these ‘strategy meetings’ would be. It was agreed at that meeting that further discussions would occur at this BHAF Committee Meeting. 

John Burns explained that Lizzie Dean (Green Councillor – St Peter’s & North Laine) who had attended the last two meetings between the BHAF and the City Council, would be an active member of the ‘Allotment Strategy’ discussions. Mark Carroll and Allan Brown queried whether it wouldn’t be better for the long term if representatives from the other main parties were involved in the ‘strategy meetings’. John Burns discussed the precedent of only one party member being involved and it was agreed by the BHAF committee that, as the Green Party were the incumbent leaders of the Council, Lizzie Dean should attend, but that no other councillors were to be involved.

The exact make up of teams involved in the Allotment Strategy meetings was discussed. It was generally agreed that about 12 people should be involved, six from the BHAF and six from the Council. (The Council’s team is likely to consist of Gillian Marston, Rob Walker, David Cooper, Lizzie Dean and one other from the City Sustainability team.)

Mark Carroll asked whether we should involve the Food Partnership in the Allotment Strategy discussions, as Gillian Marston had recommended that we do so. It was generally felt that if the FP/ Harvest were involved they should be invited as part of the council’s team and a vote was taken: “If the Food Partnership are involved in the Allotment Strategy they should be invited by the Council and make up part of the council’s team”. Six members of the committee agreed with the motion – three abstained (Gary Johnson, Simon Powell & Nic Oestreicher).

The committee then discussed the specifics of our representation at the Strategy meetings. Simon Powell discussed widening the pool of potential candidates to the BHAF membership as a whole, but it was generally agreed that this would be unworkable, but that a wider consultation (via the BHAF website) prior to the Strategy meetings beginning would be advisable. Steve Lucas said Tessa Pawsey has written in that she would like to take part in the strategy discussions. Mark Carroll suggested Alan Phillips (BHOGG, Seedy Sunday the Weald) and Russ Howarth (RAGGS, Roedale Valley). John Burns said that Derrick Bowd (site rep at Walpole) had also requested to be on the Strategy Team. It was agreed that a specific committee meeting, dedicated exclusively to the Allotment Strategy, needed to take place. The committee would then have the opportunity of interviewing the prospective candidates before deciding on the final make up of the BHAF team. 

Action:

Simon Powell to write up a summary of forthcoming Allotment Strategy meetings, inviting comments and suggestions from BHAF members. 

Melanie Mathews to put word out via BHAFF newsletter.

John Burns to write to Russ Howarth, Alan Phillips, Tessa Pawsey and Derrick Bowd to invite them to special BHAF Committee meeting. (Mark Carroll to give John Burns email/ contact details for Russ Howarth)

Confirm and book, date of special BHAF Committee meeting. (Possibly Tues. 28th August/ Wed. 29th August)
7. Federation Constitution (Steering Group)

Now the new/ revised BHAF objectives have been agreed we need to update constitution. It would be ideal if this could be done over the Autumn/Winter in time for next year’s AGM. John Burns suggested we get volunteers (steering group) to oversee this. Allan Brown mentioned that Henry Christie (part of the updating of the BHAF objectives steering group) had outlined difficulties in the updating of the objective process, namely the process hadn’t been sufficiently defined, the outcome clarified and the remit was too open ended.  In order to avoid these difficulties a clearer brief should be agreed at the outset. 

Steve Lucas suggested Melanie Mathews would like to get involved as she has expressed an interest. A preliminary discussion has already taken place a couple of years ago. John Burns has suggested that Nic Oestreicher sit on that committee/ steering group as secretary. John Burns suggests 10 people should sit on the steering group. The results of this steering group will be voted on at the next AGM.

Action:

Melanie Mathews to request volunteers for a steering group to oversee the updating of the BHAF constitution via BHAF newsletter/ website. (NB. I’m not certain this action was decided on at the meeting or not – Allan Brown.)
8. Food Partnership/ Harvest

(i) Bridget Saunders Monthly Bulletin (£500 Balance Outstanding)
Steve Lucas raised the issue of £500 still being owed to Bridget Saunders. 
In summary, the BHAF were given sum of lottery money earmarked for ‘Learning/ Assisting new allotment holders’. Steve Lucas & John Burns were reluctant to get involved, but nonetheless were given the money. Discussions with Matt Hughes (Allotment Officer at the time) as to what to do with the money took place. Matt Hughes had the idea of commissioning Bridget Saunders to write blog and the committee at the time agreed. Matt Hughes agreed to spend £3000 on this, but £2500 was only ever designated.

Bridget Saunders has requested remainder to be paid, Steve Lucas told her that it was a committee decision. Steve Lucas felt that, despite his misgivings about the eventual use of this money, an agreement was made and it is only right that we stand by that agreement. John Burns felt the money was used poorly. It was understood that the money was for opening up new allotments. In fact Matt Hughes did open up new allotments, but this £2500 was not actually used for that purpose. Steve Lucas felt that this sum belonged to the council. Mark Carroll raised the point that no contract or formal agreement can be found. Matt Hughes has not responded to any emails, either from Mark Carroll or Vic Borill of Food Partnership/ Harvest. No receipt, no contract, no agreement can be found. 

It was generally felt, amongst the committee members, that as no written agreement/ formal contract can be found we are not obligated to pay Bridget the additional £500. Steve LucasL felt that with the benefit of hindsight he should have been more robust with documentation of this whole process but he felt that Matt Hughes was going to be around to be accountable for his decisions, but he subsequently left his job with the council and Brighton, and now the paper trail has gone cold. Because Bridget Saunders has used the same information on her website, John Burns feels that annuls any obligation the committee have to pay her the remainder. A vote was taken: ‘All those in favour of not paying Bridget Saunders the remaining £500’. Steve Lucas voted against, everyone else voted in favour of the motion.

Action:

Steve Lucas will contact Bridget Saunders to inform her that the committee is not prepared not pay her the remainder (ie. £500). 
(ii) BHAF Delegate at Food Partnership (FP) Meetings

Carol Downie was the last BHAF committee member to formally sit (committee delegate) at the FP meetings. (The BHAF has a formal position at these meetings.) John Burns asked whether we need another delegate?  We (the BHAF) have a position on the FP committee meetings. Anne Glow and Lynn Long volunteered to attend future FP committee meetings on behalf of the BHAF.

(iii) Food Partnership Attending BHAF Committee Meeting
Vic Borill has requested that she attend a committee meeting. Gary Johnson would like her to be invited. Committee agreed that we should be aware of what initiatives the Food Partnership/ Harvest are involved with, as there is a significant area of overlap in interests. Similarly it would be useful for the Food Partnership to be made aware of what the BHAF is working towards and its current initiatives.

Action:

John Burns will contact Vic Borill and extend invitation.

9. Publicity Officer

Mark Carroll has volunteered for the post. There was general agreement that he would be a good candidate, no objections raised. 
10. Full/ Half Plot Policy

John Burns stated that Mark Carroll had emailed him, asking for records he may have relating to the Council’s decision for the letting of half plots as standard. John Burns had located a document dated 10th October 2007 ‘Size of new plots and possible help to new tenants’ but no minutes found. The incumbent Allotment Officer at the time (Crispin Kirkpatrick) had suggested that full plots were often too big for new tenants and that maybe plots should be cut in half lengthways. That was the first official mention that John Burns has found about the issue of plot halving. Gillian Marston was adamant that earlier formal meetings had taken place. Steve Lucas remembers John Smyth (Secretary of BHAF at the time) talking convincingly about this issue. 

Lynne Long mentioned that in January 2010 a new tenant got full plot, but by October 2010, when Linda got her plot, it was only a 1/3rd size. Lynne Long said she’d speak to Peter Ferris (site rep) to see if a specific date for when plot chopping first started occurring.

Gillian Marston is adamant that the half plots policy remains in place until strategy meeting. Steve Lucas said that the Allotment Officer has been given the green light to pass plots that are not suitable for chopping (ie. not automatically cut plots in half). Steve Lucas suggests we raise the issue in next liaison meeting, to see how David Cooper proposes to use his discretion in tandem with site reps. 

Action:

Allan Brown to ensure this issue is put on the agenda for the next liaison meeting. 
11. Un-let Plots. How to improve letting times

Mark Carroll raised the point that at the last liaison meeting it emerged that 15% of plots are vacant. Lynne Long raised the point that generally there is confusion about which plots are actually vacant. Dangerous structures/ asbestos etc. mean that some plots can’t be let even though they may be vacant. Waiting lists are problematic – difficulty of getting hold of people when plots do become available.

Mark Carroll feels letting vacant plots is more of a priority than issuing weed notices.

Lynne Long mentioned that not every site rep does their inspection on the date they are given. Some wait a couple of months before doing inspections. Steve Lucas clarified that David Cooper is doing a letter writing campaign to try and get waiting lists up to date. Steve Lucas referred to Mark Carroll’s previous proposal that there should be a 3 month pre-contract, prior to signing a full contract. Steve Lucas suggested we pursue this with David Cooper. John Burns felt this was a strategy matter.

Steve Lucas stated that we should suggest to David that having your plot strimmed prior to taking it on, should be abandoned. 
12. Water Harvesting Project (Update)

Steve Lucas asked after ‘water harvesting project’. Gary Johnson said he still waiting to write risk assessment and that more funds will ultimately be required but in essence the project is moving forward.
13. Letterhead

John Burns mentioned that certain logos on the letterhead could be removed. ‘Seed Programme’ and ‘Awards for All’ can be scrapped. John Burns suggested that the BHAF logo needs updating. General agreement that the logo is a bit tired and should be looked at.

Action:

Mark Carroll will design some alternative logos and report back to committee.
14. Any Other Business

(i) Steve Lucas proposed dates of future site rep meetings. They should be on the third Wednesday of each month, making the next two meetings on the 19th September and 16th Jan 2013 and that after that the date and location of next AGM needs to be agreed. Was it agreed that it should be at Hove Town Hall? (There had been complaints that the Patcham venue was too small and that people were having to stand and that the room was too stuffy.) Hove Town Hall is expensive £300. Patcham is cheap £30. Gary Johnson has suggested a couple of alternative venues. (Brighton & Hove Labour Club holds 450 people.) John Burns suggested the Friends Meeting House and Tania Johnson the Brighthelm Centre. (BHAF’s AGM is usually held on the 3rd Wed. in March.)

Action:

Gary Johnson to look into cost and viability of alternative venues.  

(ii) Steve Lucas mentioned that committee members are eligible for travel expenses.

(iii) Mark Carroll brought up the issue of the amount of weed notices given out recently at the Cravenvale site. The site rep feels that the older plotholders are worried about weed notices. Mark Carroll referred to Steve Lucas’s proposal about co-workers. Instead of officious weed notices perhaps it would be more productive to ask struggling plotholders whether they’d like to have some help – ie. taking on a co-worker? The old system of co-workers was discussed and there was general agreement that co-workers are a good system, certainly better than sitting on a waiting list. During Crispin Kirkpatrick’s tenure, the precedent of co-workers who have worked a plot for two years taking over a plot was discontinued. Steve Lucas campaigned against this and confirmed this old co-worker model had been restored. This co-worker model means that if a co-worker is working a full plot then they inherit the full plot, unlike people on the waiting list who currently only have the option of taking on half plot. 

Steve Lucas asked how do we publicise co-workers. Mark Carroll suggested site reps should be able to offer co-worker positions. Tania Jonson suggested that empty plots need to be let before any other option is offered. John Burns suggested that people receiving weed notices should be asked whether they would consider taking on co-workers. Plotholders need to be treated on their own individual merits, as a long term allotment holder who, for whatever reason, is currently struggling should not be treated in the same way as a new tenant that was failing to turn up at all.

Meeting concluded at 9.30pm (This is an estimate, can anyone confirm – Allan Brown)
